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Editorial
Fair redistricting is indeed possible

March 7, 2012

A federal magistrate, redrawing lines for New York congressional districts, proved Tuesday that it is possible to craft new boundaries without playing slave to partisan politics or incumbent protectionism. Gov. Andrew Cuomo should take note and insist on no less straightforward map-making as he considers the fate of flawed proposed lines for state legislative districts.

The new congressional maps are the handiwork of U.S. Magistrate Roanne Mann, intervening where party politics precluded Assembly Democrats and Senate Republicans from reaching accord.

In court a week ago, the legislative partisans filed separate proposals for new congressional districts; Mann unveiled her own design a week ahead of schedule and one day after a public hearing in Brooklyn on whether she should even consider where incumbents live. Where incumbents, and their challengers, line up is of the utmost importance to the legislative majorities that control redistricting — one reason why the map-making yields such rank results.

Because of slow population growth, the New York congressional delegation will shrink from 29 to 27, beginning in 2013 — impetus for a musical chairs of sorts that continues to confound the legislative majorities. Mann’s proposal would merge incumbents on Long Island and in western New York.

In the Hudson Valley, as our Albany Bureau reported, Rep. Nita Lowey, D-Harrison, would see her district take in all of Rockland County, in addition to Westchester’s northwestern towns. While losing representation in Rockland, Rep. Eliot Engel, D-Bronx, would pick up the southernmost municipalities in Westchester, including all of Yonkers and New Rochelle.

The district of first-term Rep. Nan Hayworth, R-Mount Kisco, would stay relatively intact, including Westchester’s northernmost towns and all of Putnam and Orange counties.

However, the reconfigured district now represented by Hayworth would not include Cortlandt, the residence of two of the five Democratic candidates who want to unseat Hayworth, our Politics on the Hudson blog reported.
The newest configuration means Cortlandt Town Councilman Rich Becker and Times Square vendor Duane Jackson of Buchanan don’t live in the new 18th district.

Mann’s proposal — devoid of the odd configurations that give gerrymandering its bad name — puts pressure on state lawmakers to reach their own accord, and quickly; another public hearing is scheduled for March 15, and the petitioning period for potential congressional candidates to get on a primary ballot commences March 20.

Mann’s effort should also put pressure on Gov. Cuomo to insist on new state legislative districts that pass the fair and reasonable tests.

At several junctures, Cuomo promised, pre-emptively, to veto any state redistricting plans deemed overly political; once the legislative majorities produced the overly partisan plans so many anticipated, Cuomo then denounced those offerings as “hyper-political.” But it seems less certain today, with issues from budget to pension reform to expanded gambling hanging in the balance, exactly where Cuomo stands. The governor should remove any doubts and soon. The stakes are too high to settle for anything less than the fair-minded map-making that Magistrate Mann demonstrates is possible.
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